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March 16, 2015
GBOS Monthly Meeting

FINAL MINUTES
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Erin Eker, Co-Chair   

GBOS Attending:  Erin Eker, David Chadwick, Tommy O’Malley, Robert Snitzer, Sam Daniel
AST Attending are: Col James Cockrell, Andy Greenstreet, Sgt Sweifel 

Assembly Attending:  Jennifer Johnston, Bill Evans

MOA Attending: George Vakalis, Municipal Manager; Dennis Wheeler, MOA attorney: Myron Fanning, Deputy Chief APD

Girdwood Legislators Cathy Giessel and Mike Hawker were invited to attend.  They are in session in Juneau.

Minutes Changes, additions, revisions and final approval
GBOS March 2015 Agenda approved with revisions


5-0
GBOS/LUC Joint Work Session March 4 Meeting Minutes approved
5-0

GBOS February 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes approved

4-0
Announcements:
GBOS Seat A and Seat B are open and no candidates filed by the deadline. Write in candidates are asked to introduce themselves during Public Comment section.  
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Status of Law Enforcement in Girdwood 
Issue:

Less money in budget caused by declining oil revenue.

AST is losing 24 positions, plus 6 investigators. Alaska State Troopers have announced partial pull-out in Girdwood effective 1/1/16.

Anchorage is obligated to provide police service in Girdwood.Public safety in Girdwood will be turned over to the MOA.

AST is turning over information regarding call volume for Girdwood/Seward Highway area

AST will continue to patrol Seward Highway with 3 troopers after pull out, but trooper post will close.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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MOA Ideas for providing APD Service in Girdwood:
Approach 1:  Service Area Concept (similar to Girdwood Parks & Rec)

Identify/Create the specific service area (APD currently covers to McHugh Creek) and all within the service area pay for service.  Voters within the service area created vote on service and pay for it through property tax.

Approach 2:  Add Girdwood to Anchorage Police Service Area.

Both Girdwood and Anchorage voters vote to add Girdwood to the service area.

What if no solution is voted in?  On Jan 1 2016 MOA decides what level of staffing it provides for free.
Anticipated Costs:

Cost of service is undetermined at this time, however early estimates show that both options are similar cost to property owners per $100,000 value of property.  Intergovernmental charges are not known at this time.  Start-up cost for equipment, cars, radios, etc is unknown at this time.

APD Deputy Chief Fanning:  

Currently looking at coverage ideas for Girdwood, under either scenario.  

40 hour/wk coverage with 3 APD in Girdwood and 3 patrolling highway  approx $900,000/yr.

24 hour/day/7 day week coverage is estimated at $1.3M/year

Col Cockrell says that manpower costs of APD compared to AST appear very similar.
AST has a staff of 6 that serve Girdwood and highway (3 patrol, 1 sgt, 2 highway troopers)

Dennis Wheeler:

For reference:  Current mill rate in Girdwood has been held at 3.9 for all service (Fire, Parks/Rec, Roads).  Police service estimated to add 2.9 mills to that, for a total of 7 mills.

Assembly Action:

In either of the MOA scenarios, the issue needs to go to voters, either Girdwood only or Girdwood and Anchorage.

It’s too late to put this on the April Ballot, however likely that there is a Mayoral Run-Off election in May.  Possible to add whichever approach Girdwood wants to take to that ballot.  In order to do so, GBOS must ask to put a generic Girdwood Service Area topic on the Anchorage Assembly agenda, or else it will not be able to be placed on ballot.  
No commitment to what the option on the ballot would be, no commitment to having anything on the ballot, able to postpone action indefinitely.  Pacing topic on the Assembly Agenda keeps Girdwood from losing the option of putting something on the ballot.

If we don’t vote on it in May or if voted down in May, next option is a mail in ballot.  Otherwise, next election is in April 2016, and then there’s 7 months at least before officers are trained.

Comments:

Jennifer Johnston:

What about federal funds for highway safety corridor?

Jim Cockrell answers that funding is year to year, and federal funds for Highway Safety corridor is directed funding for specific days/times of year, cannot be used to augment overall trooper coverage.

What about Fairbanks and Kenai?  
Both Fairbanks and Kenai have their own police.

Expresses that costs and number of officers needed are very preliminary and need to be scrubbed.  

David Chadwick:

Is there a cap on the amount that can be assessed on Girdwood property owners?  
David Wheeler says he’s not familiar with something in city charter that addresses this, however voters can place a cap on the amount of mills they will pay, and all property owners pay the same mill rate for the service.
Tommy O’Malley:

In the news it seems APD doesn’t have enough staff as it is, how will they have staff to fulfill Girdwood obligation?  

Deputy Chief Fanning says that academy ended in October, another starting soon, and one after that is scheduled in November.  Officers require about 7 months of training.
George Vakalis says that APD will allocate resources by the commitment date of Jan 1 2016 and will add more officers to get to full strength over time.  Officer numbers are determined by crime type, some crimes are lower priority than others.

We don’t need police because things are suddenly lawless or having problems.  Need police because of the trooper pull-out.  Tommy says this is still in the political arena and needs to be sent back to legislators to find a different solution.

Cynthia Wentworth from Indian and various Girdwood community members and GBOS: Progress that has been made on the Seward Highway.  Many concerns about highway safety, and statements about how the Seward Highway was is a state highway integral to transportation, commerce for the entire Kenai Peninsula.  Frustration voiced from citizens regarding local communities shouldering the burden of enforcement on this state asset.  Recommend instead of per-capita assessment to spread the burden of this to all communities served along the highway system.

Important to distinguish between the Girdwood Service Area and the Seward Highway.  Highway is state’s responsibility.

AST re-states that they will continue to patrol the highway, but that it will be less than previously as there are fewer troopers in the area.

Sam Daniel mentions that reduction in budget means less service to Girdwood from AST.  However, there are crimes and issues in Girdwood that come forward at GBOS that are not enforceable by AST. APD will be able to respond to these issues.  Agrees that there needs to be lobbying effort to maintain state budget for troopers, however Girdwood needs to keep options on the table and be proactive. He supports GBOS making resolution to add to Assembly agenda.  Sam expresses caution on Anchorage area-wide vote as historically Girdwood issues are voted down in Anchorage elections.  Girdwood service area vote is more likely to pass.  Expresses need for local control of budget.
Jennifer Johnston says she went through this also with Hillside neighborhood.  For full APD coverage, both Anchorage and Girdwood voters have to agree to include Girdwood in Service Area.

Jerry Fox says he expected for the cost of Girdwood alone and fewer hours of service compared to full strength 24/7 APD coverage to be significantly lower.  Can Girdwood have budgetary discretion, more like Parks/Rec model for service area?

Lou Theis:

Education is important, and there’s not a lot known now. Girdwood needs to have flexibility in the decision making as we become more familiar with the service and needs to be able to adjust how much police service to have, and needs to be able to assess the economic value of the police on an on-going basis.

Chief Chadwick:

50 volunteers at GFD, separate service area works well for fire dept, have lots of support from AFD when it’s needed.  Positive collaborative effort between the 2 departments.  Possible to do well with this with local control and a local board.

Jackie Graham:
Request clarification on the call volume in Girdwood. What types of calls? What times of day?

Info is not currently available for Girdwood-specific area, as that is not the geography boundary that AST works within.  

Current numbers from AST are not compelling.  Definitely want enforcement on highway.  Unsure of what sort of need there is within Girdwood for police law enforcement.

Rainbo Herfindahl:

Possible to look at having local force of paid public safety officers? Perhaps in combination with Fire/EMS?  

This is not allowable in MOA.  APD is the service provider for law enforcement.

Michelle Weston:

Can Girdwood Fundraise and pay troopers for service?

AST cannot contract for service, cannot accept funding except by legislature.

George Vakalis:
Much is not yet known, and numbers are rough estimates at best.
Question is what type of service does Girdwood want to pursue.  If we don’t plan now for worst case and be proactive, there are fewer assets available to help.

Will Parry:

Keep in mind that staffing is complex…people have time off, OT, leave, court duty.  Fire Department staff is currently handling public safety elements that APD would do instead, making it safer and better for GFD staff

Lewis Leonard:

Girdwood can create our own service area and staff to whatever level we like.  

Expresses frustration over the lack of data, information, and materials for public to use to engage in educated discussion.
Di Powers:

Are the other communities involved (Portage, Rainbow, Indian) included in this conversation?


Dennis Wheeler says that Girdwood needs to decide the perimeter of the Service Area

boundary and include all within the boundary in the conversation.  All within the boundary will vote.

Mandy Hawes:

This is essentially an economic discussion, requiring stats in order to make a decision. Need trending data.

Mike Opalka:

It is unacceptable to have the state turn this over for such a rapid response.  Need to bring to Governor’s office.
Rainbo Herfindahl:

Need more time to digest this information.  Not in favor of GBOS taking any action at this time.

Tommy O’Malley:

Not in favor of GBOS taking action at this time.  Need to lobby legislature and stick to timelines of meetings in order to gain information, become educated and make decisions.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to have assembly members draft a placeholder item on the next Anchorage Assembly agenda so that Girdwood has the option of having an ordinance for voters to vote on in a possible run-off election.

In favor:
4

Opposed: 
1
Motion passes

2. Michelle Ritter from Dowl Engineers to present update on Egloff Road improvements as they enter the Concept Report phase of the project
Egloff Road to be improved to Collector Road status, including paving, sidewalks, drainage. Currently in Concept Report phase, and seeking input from public on problems to be solved through the project planning and implementation.  

Ideas expressed have been:

Add Iditarod trail to maps so that it is considered in all future phases

Possibly add trail to connect to Iditarod Trail

Include drainage work to the end of the project scope, although not all of it will likely be improved to collector status.  

Improve pedestrian crossing of Alyeska Highway

Improve access between Merc and playground/park

Keep in mind fire hall project when considering road work

Improve the underpass under Glacier Creek Bridge
Add pedestrian activated stop signal to cross Alyeska Highway

Add lighting as it is very dark on the corners and drivers can’t see pedestrians.

Use upgraded crosswalk design, hash motif to get drivers’ attention

Don’t pave, potholes keep people driving more slowly.  

Don’t like the generic landscaping of recent projects, prefer wilderness look.

Dowl Engineers will come to Trails Committee meeting on April 7.

Plan public meeting and open house during next phase.

Construction slated for 2016

3. Anchorage Assembly Report – Jennifer Johnston, Bill Evans (Sue Kennedy)

No report.
4. Sub-Committee Reports:

Trails Committee – Brian Burnett

Last meeting was March 3.  

New Trails Logo approved and Brian presented it at this meeting

Working on ILMA for California Creek Trailhead and Beaver Pond Trail So end.

Contracting with SCA for trail work from 6/26-7/11.  Identifying specific projects for work.

Added Treasurer position to Operating Procedures.  Plan to vote on Treasurer to fill the position at next meeting.

Trapping discussion underway.  Waiting to see how Cooper Landing proposal goes with Board of Game and may try to do something similar.

DOT discussion regarding access to trails from airport land.

Hand tram kiosk committee working on plans for kiosks

Hope to open hand tram early this year.

T.A.S.C. – Lynne’ Doran
No report

Cemetery Committee – Tommy O’Malley
Prop 7 on ballot in April will add cemetery powers to GBOS so that they can pay for study to see if site selected is ok for cemetery.  

Girdwood Tennis Court Committee – Jerry Fox

Sounds like Fire Department will be ok with additional 10’ encroachment on land near fire hall.

Next step is moving forward with engineering, hoping for construction in late May.

5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley
Parks and Rec:

Once final approval of encroachment, tennis courts will go back to engineering and will be back at LUC and GBOS with designs.

2015 Grant contracts issued, working on starting 2016 grant cycle.

Rent a can at the park already.

Campground used by Boy Scouts, left it in great shape.

Working on host agreement with campground hosts from 2 years ago.

Planning beautification planting in June, followed by volunteer BBQ.

Working on interpretive displays for town square park

Working on grant applications for Anchorage Parks Foundation (tennis and trails committee)

TASC was not approved for Rasmuson pre-development program

Getting closer to posting seasonal park position to work on park projects this summer.

Roads:

Thawing and sanding.

Moving on to summer brushing before alders leaf out.

APC (Roads Contractor) sold to Cooley Co. to handle Girdwood roads until contract expires in October.  Need to discuss roads 5 year contract with GBOS.  Currently Eagle River is contracting for road service, so that should give idea of anticipated costs for contractor.

Large projects:

Girdwood School project coming along ahead of schedule. Plan to finish construction August 1.

Trailhead to Tiny Creek has been disrupted by construction and deployment of large generator/transformer.  ASD says that is temporary and will be removed prior to start of school fall 2015.

Olympic Mtn Loop awarded to Davis Construction @ $2.3M.  Expect construction in summer 2015, as soon as weight limits are removed from highways so they can move material and equipment.

Arlberg Extension working through wetlands mitigation and land swap with money set aside to maintain wetlands.  Meeting scheduled for next Monday.  Not enough money to complete the road to original specs; now planning to make gravel road with drainage established.  No utilities planned.  Plan may include pad for trailhead.  Another element to be figured out is what to do for maintenance in winter.  Possible to close it off and use as trail.

Budget:

$364K in Undesignated fund balance

11% of public works budget spent so far in 2015

Small % of parks budget spent so far, but will spend more as year gets moving.

IGCs are within budgeted range and on target with last year.

Tabling conversation with GBOS on 2014 budget review until later.  

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Land Use – David Chadwick/Brian Burnett
GBOS/LUC joint meeting on March 4 discussed Community Council.  Need clarification of language “ex officio” and clarification of procedures to handle disagreements between LUC and GBOS.  Community wants to maintain having GBOS as the conduit for information to Assembly.  Bob Dugan and Erin Eker to meet with Assembly reps, Assembly counsel and ombudsman to work out details.

LUC regular meeting established meeting frequency of at least every other month.  GBOS needs to review and approve change to Operating Principles.

B) Roads- Erin Eker/Liaison Report
Discussed already

C) Parks & Rec – Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
Discussed already

D) Public Safety & Fire – Tommy O’Malley/Chief Chadwick
Chief Chadwick keeps records of all fire service events in Girdwood. 71 responses so far this year, including serious head trauma and 2 fires in the last week.  Showed off reflective jackets that fire dept purchased to stay visible while working on busy roads.

Ongoing process for hiring new deputy chief.

Safety Tip:  Have your chimney inspected.

E) Utilities- Sam Daniel
Scheduled power outage on April 28 from midnight – 4 am
Motion to extend meeting for 1 hour made by David Chadwick, 2nd Tommy O’Malley

Motion Passes 5-0 
Public Comment:

Write in candidates for GBOS seats up for election on April 7 ballot:

Gerald Fox

Seat A


Michelle Gregersen
Seat B
Jen Weits provided update on coalition formed to seek removal of fluoride in Anchorage water system.  Pursuing ballot initiative process, having MOA attorney approve petition and then need 10% of voters in last Mayoral election to sign it.

OLD BUSINESS:
7. Update of status of Girdwood Community Council discussion 
Previously discussed under LUC agenda item.

8. Set meeting date for GBOS 2014 budget review 
Tabled.  

Instead, group scheduled Work Session on Girdwood Public Safety to be held on April 6 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

9. Approval of Girdwood Forest Fair use of HLB parcel south of Girdwood Park for annual Forest Fair Event.
Permit needs to be approved by GBOS every 5 year for Forest Fair campground on HLB Land.
Motion:

GBOS moves to provide a Letter of Non-Objection for the Girdwood Forest Fair to use HLB parcel south of Girdwood Park for Forest Fair Campground.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by David Chadwick

Motion passes 5-0

Tommy O’Malley to sign letter of non objection.

NEW BUSINESS:  
10. Girdwood Forest Fair 2015 Update (Gus O’Malley)

2015 is 40th anniversary of the Girdwood Forest Fair.  All paperwork is on-going and up to date.  Committee considering later hours for Fri night (locals night) by 1 hour:

Music until 10, beer garden until 11, close at 12.

Kyle Kelley states that earlier hours were the consequence of out of control behavior, which has disappeared with earlier closing.  Open to the idea of one time only late hours for anniversary, with community input requested.

11. Liquor License #664 Renewal for 2 Go Mart #54
This is actually transfer of liquor license, which MOA is protesting based on unpaid taxes.

No action from GBOS required at this time, just be aware of it.

12. Potential Topics for April 27 Municipal Manager/GBOS Quarterly Meeting

Girdwood Law Enforcement (AST/APD Coverage)

Crow Creek Road Ownership

Fire Station Remodel

Girdwood Cemetery
Perhaps remove Fire station remodel and add election update.  To be considered at next GBOS meeting.

13. Agenda Item LUC 1502-08  Addition of meeting frequency to LUC Operating Principles

LUC added schedule of meetings and meeting frequency of at least every other month to Operating Principles.  GBOS to Review as old business in April.

14. Review of Trails Committee Operating Procedures changes

Trails Committee has added Treasurer to Executive Committee.  Previously they changed attendance requirement and added language about who can vote at meetings.  GBOS to review as old business in April.

15. Girdwood Fire Department request for approval of spending 406 capital funds

Chief Chadwick seeking approval to spend money from department 406 fund:

$17,000 for boat and motor

$17,000 for EMS supplies

$13,500 for equipment for backcountry rescue support

Total request is $47,500

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Margaret to work with Tommy on Forest Fair LONO
Request for Executive Session:
None

Adjourn 10:15PM
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